CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

TUESDAY 23 AUGUST 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Prest (Vice-Chairman); Councillors Bradley, Farmer (P) (as substitute for Councillor Guest), Glover, Joscelyne, Quilter, Stevenson and Styth.

ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillors Jefferson, Earp, McDevitt and Mitchelson attended the meeting as observers.


CROS.79/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Guest.

CROS.80/05
REORGANISATION OF THE MANAGEMENT 
STRUCTURE OF CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive tabled copies of Report CE.21/05 on the Reorganisation of the Management Structure of Carlisle City Council – Stage 1, which would be considered by the Executive on 30 August 2005.  She also tabled copies of the presentation slides.

A Member queried whether this matter should be considered in Private as it involves the jobs of Council officers.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that Report CE.21/05 would be considered by the Executive as a  public report and had already been issued to Members and to the Press.  The report was therefore in the public domain and as the presentation would be based on the contents of this report then it could be considered while Public and Press were present.  If Members had questions about specific officers or posts then the Committee could resolve to move into private session and exclude the Public and Press.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive then gave a presentation on the reorganisation of the Management Structure of Carlisle City Council focusing on the following:

· Why it was the right time to reorganise the Management Structure of the Council?

· The Consultation which had taken place to date.

· The developments and successes since the last restructure of the Council.

· The Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s values and principles which have driven the proposals for the reorganisation.

· Financial implications – there were minimal costs of the reorganisation process itself as it had been led by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive with support from North West Employers.  There would be efficiency savings on two Senior Management posts, but there would be a need for funding for training and development to support the re-organisation.

· The challenges facing the Council.

· What the Council must deliver.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive then presented the proposed Management Structure which would see the structure changed from the current one with twelve business units and two Executive Directors to one with four Corporate Directors (excluding the Carlisle Renaissance team) and one Deputy Chief Executive.  She then presented the structure for each of the new directorates, commenting as follows on each one:

· Development Services – this would bring together services which need to work together and brings housing property and planning services in to a proactive development regime.  

· Legal and Democratic Services - Licensing, Town Twinning, Freedom of Information and Members Services would be added in to this Directorate.  Member Services had been carried out by the Member Support and Employee Services Business Unit and they had done the best job they could under difficult circumstances, but it was being relocated back to Legal and Democratic Services. 

· Corporate Services - this would bring Finance, Revenues and Benefits and Information Technology back in to what looks like a fairly traditional Local Authority department.  This would work well for the future.

· People, Performance and Policies - this Directorate would be led by the Deputy Chief Executive.  In response to Dr Snape’s recommendations arising from the review of Overview and Scrutiny, the Overview and Scrutiny team had been placed in this Directorate and would be line managed by the Deputy Chief Executive.  Member training would be included in this Directorate and it was the intention to expand the training arm of the Council as current Council training programmes are receiving regional and national recognition.

· Community Services – this is the largest of the Directorates and would be split into two arms, namely, Environmental Services and Community and Cultural Development Services.   This move would put together most of the direct front line services provided to the Community.  These services need to be put together and need to stay together.

Members then made the following comments on the proposed structure:

(a) The relocation of Member Services within Legal and Democratic Services was welcomed.

(b) There was a query about Telephonists and Receptionists, as they appeared to be located under two Directorates.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive confirmed that they would be within the Community Services Directorate along with the Customer Contact Centre.

(c) A Member expressed concern at the placement of the Customer Contact Centre within Community Services as it was such a large Directorate and suggested that the Customer Contact Centre should be managed within the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that Community Services is a large Directorate but it would have two Operational Managers managing the Environmental Services and the Community and Cultural Development aspects.  The Customer Contact Centre is outward facing and is about serving local people and communities and it should not be divorced from the Community Services Directorate.

The importance of the front line contact through the Customer Contact Service Centre and the Receptionists and Telephonists would need to be closely managed and Members would not like to see management of this aspect diluted because it was within a large Directorate.

(d) A Member expressed concern about the size of the Community Services Directorate and how this would be managed.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that this Directorate lends itself to two Operational Managers.  There would be other developments in the pipeline and they would be part of the Stage 2 of the reorganisation process.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive needed the Senior team of strategic directors to be in place so that they could work with her on Stage 2 and develop the operational issues.  As Stage 2 of the process was developed it would be reported back to Members.  It was not the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s intention that the reorganisation be a lengthy process and she was working to progress it as quickly as possible whilst carrying out the adequate consultation.

(e) In response to a Member’s query about financial savings, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that there would be some savings and that there may be a need to look at staffing support for the Corporate Directors.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive then continued her presentation highlighting the following:

· Carlisle Renaissance would run from 2005 to 2008 and would require the pulling together of a team through secondments from within and outwith the Council.  A bid was currently being considered by the Executive and would then be considered by the Council for funding for Carlisle Renaissance.

· The detailed role of the Corporate Directors, part of which would be to drive forward cultural changes required in behaviour and to act as role models to ensure that the Council’s values are promoted and service delivery is improved.

· Individual responsibilities of Corporate Directors, including the Strategic Management responsibilities and being an effective link between Officers and Members in order to deliver the Council’s policies and priorities.

· The next steps, including the timetable so far for consultations with Staff, Group Leaders, Members, Unions, Business Unit Heads, Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive.  The report would be considered by the Executive on 30 August 2005 and at that meeting the Town Clerk and Chief Executive would table any additional comments she had received.  The matter would then be referred to the full Council meeting for a decision.  Her proposed timetable would include the a recruitment process for Stage 1 Corporate Directors between 14 September and mid October 2005, with Stage 2 of the reorganisation process beginning at the end of October 2005.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the Matching and Assimilation Protocol would be used when it came to recruiting the Corporate Directors and support was being provided by NorthWest Employers Organisation.  As these were Senior Management posts they would involve calling Interview Panels of elected Members.  

Members then commented on the second part of the presentation as follows:

(f) The proposed structure had obviously been thoroughly considered by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and it was seen as a good way forward but care would need to be taken to ensure that staff do not become unsettled.

(g) Support for the proposed structure was expressed and it was recognised that lessons had been learned from the last reorganisation.  In particular, Members emphasised the need for adequate administrative support arrangements to be put in place throughout Departments to enable the Corporate Directors to function properly.  Sufficient administrative support should be available to officers throughout Departments.

The proposed structure could be supported but the structure should be monitored and changes made if necessary as the situation evolves.

(h) In response to a Member’s question about the impact on the job evaluation process, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that she did not envisage the job evaluation process having to be carried out twice as a result of the reorganisation.  She believed that it was important to commence reorganisation rather than await the outcome of the job evaluation.

(i) In response to a Member’s question, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive stated that the Corporate Director posts would not be advertised externally and they would be ring fenced.

(j) There was query about how conflict at a Management level could be avoided in areas which were similar across Directorates.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that Carlisle Renaissance would provide secondment opportunities but the balance would need to be maintained with work being continued within the mainstream of the Directorates.  Directors would need to work corporately in co-ordinating similar areas of work.

(k) The Management Structure needs to be well linked with the Political Structure of the Authority to ensure that Officers and Members are working effectively together.

(l) The involvement of the Corporate Directors in Stage 2 of the process was welcomed as they would need to have detailed input on the operational issues.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be thanked for her presentation and for her work on the development of a proposed management structure.

(2)
That the detailed comments of the Committee, as outlined above in (a) to (l) be forwarded to the Executive.  The Committee highlights that it is generally supportive of the proposed reorganisation.  In particular the re-location of the Members Support function is welcomed, but there are some concerns about the size of the Community Services Directorate.

CROS.81/05

PRINCE 2 METHODOLOGY AND PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY

The Executive Director (J Gooding) gave a presentation and training session on the PRINCE 2 Project Management Methodology.  The PRINCE (Projects IN Controlled Environments) is a Project Management Methodology designed by the Office of Government Commerce and based on lessons which had been learned from management of projects of different scales and sizes.  The presentation:

· Explained why the PRINCE 2 methodology is used.

· Defined what a project is, including clarification of Management Environment, Business Products and Business Case.

· Set out what would need to be included within a Business Case for a Project.

· Identified the key elements a Project must have.

· Set out the Structure for Project Management within PRINCE 2 Methodology.

· Identified the essential elements in running a Project.

Members thanked the Executive Director for an excellent presentation and asked that a copy of the slides be e-mailed to all Members and Substitutes of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee  They stated that the PRINCE 2 methodology was a common sense approach for managing projects.  

Ms Mitchell, the Project Manager for the Pay and Workforce Strategy  (PWS) Project, then gave a presentation on the project, illustrating how it ran in accordance with the PRINCE 2 Methodology but also providing an update on progress with the Project.  The presentation outlined the following:

· The purpose of the PWS Project;

· What the Project was intended to do:

· The PWS Project Structure which included the following specific areas of work:   People Policies and Terms and Conditions; Single Status; Workforce Development Plan; Job Evaluation; Equal Pay; and PWS Implementation.

A Member commented on the potential cost implications of Job Evaluation and Equal Pay.  The Project Manager responded that the implications were unknown at this stage and that once the Job Evaluation and Equal Pay Work had been completed the Council would have strategic decisions to make based on the cost implications arising from the project.

The Project Manager asked Members how they would like to continue to be involved in an Overview and Scrutiny capacity.  Members recognised the amount of work which is currently being undertaken in relation to the PWS Project.  They suggested that instead of producing separate reports specifically for Overview and Scrutiny Committee Members they would welcome being kept up to date via presentations or through information which would be produced anyway for the Project Board.  The Project Manager tabled examples of the type of information which is currently being produced for the Project Board including a Work Stream highlights reports.  She also tabled a number of other detailed documents on the Job Evaluation Scheme, the communications which were taking place with staff including the production of a Newsletter and some frequently asked questions on Job Evaluation.

Members recognised that there would need to be consideration of options related to the implications arising from the project particularly on Job Evaluation and Equal Pay.  They suggested that Members and Officers throughout the Authority should be made aware that there could be substantial financial implications and that Members should take this in to consideration when planning budgets for the Council.  She asked the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Head of Finance to remind Members on an ongoing basis of the potential financial implications arising from this area of work.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the presentation and training on PRINCE 2 methodology and the progress report on the Pay and Workforce Strategy be welcomed and the Committee looks forward to future reports and presentations on the progress of the Strategy.

(2) The Committee suggests that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Head of Finance should remind Members on an ongoing basis of the potential financial implications arising, particularly from the Job Evaluation and Equal Pay pieces of work.

The meeting ended at 4.10 pm

